

NATIONAL WOMEN'S LAW CENTER | FACT SHEET | JAN 2018

CHILD CARE & EARLY LEARNING

STATE CHILD CARE AND EARLY EDUCATION UPDATES 2017

In 2017, many states made new or expanded investments in early care and education programs or strengthened their early care and education policies. States used the additional funding for purposes such as making child care assistance or prekindergarten available to more children and families and supporting increases in payment rates for child care providers. However, a number of states cut funding for early care and education programs, made it more difficult for families to access child care assistance, or took other steps backward. Some states increased funding for certain early care and education programs while cutting funding for others. None of the states provided funding increases or made policy improvements that were sufficient to fully address the unmet need for affordable, high-quality early care and education for families and their children. Federal and state policymakers still must make significant new investments and policy changes if families are to have access to the child care and early education opportunities that enable parents to work and children to get a strong start in school and in life.

- Alabama's Education Trust Fund Budget, approved by the legislature and signed by Governor Kay Ivey, expanded funding for the state prekindergarten program by \$13 million. This increase in state funding, together with funding from the third year of the state's four-year federal Preschool Development Grant, is expected to support 100 or more new prekindergarten classrooms.¹ However, a bill that would have required more of the state's child care centers to meet basic health and safety standards and undergo inspections passed the House but failed to get a vote in the full Senate. The state currently exempts religiously affiliated child care centers from licensing and inspection requirements—and makes it very easy for centers to qualify for this exemption. The bill would have required licensing of all child care programs that received state or federal funds operating for profit or that had at least one child receiving child care assistance; would have required annual inspections of all license-exempt providers; would have required license-exempt faith-based providers to provide the Department of Human Resources with fire/health inspection reports, criminal background checks on employees, and proof of liability, casualty, and property insurance annually and when changes occurred; and would have required license-exempt centers to post notice in plain view that the facility was not licensed.²
- Arizona established the Early Literacy Grant Program Fund and appropriated \$12 million over two years for the program.³ Under this new program, the state's Department of Education will award three-year grants to eligible schools to increase the reading proficiency of students in kindergarten to third grade or to provide full-day kindergarten structured to increase reading proficiency.⁴ Governor Doug Ducey had proposed to allow the grants to be used for preschool, but the final legislation creating the program does not permit funds to be used in this way.⁵ The state also extended the lifetime time limit for Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF) cash assistance from 12 months—which had been the most restrictive time limit in the country—to 24 months.⁶ However, to receive the extension, parents must comply with all job search and training requirements and their children must meet school attendance requirements.⁷



- California's final budget for FY 2017-18, approved by the legislature and signed by Governor Jerry Brown, increased total funding for child care and development programs by \$320 million over the prior fiscal year, to a total of \$3.9 billion.8 This increase included:
 - \$25 million to increase the income limit to qualify for child care assistance from 70 percent of the 2007 state median income to 70 percent of the current state median income; begin allowing families already receiving child care assistance to continue receiving it up to an income of 85 percent of state median income; and ensure eligible families are able to receive child care assistance for a full 12 months without having to report changes or having their eligibility affected by those changes, except in limited circumstances. These policy changes were effective as of July 1, 2017.
- \$92.7 million to increase the payment rate for state-funded preschool and other child care providers contracting directly with the state.
- \$40.6 million to update payment rates for child care providers that serve families receiving child care vouchers from the 75th percentile of 2014 market rates to the 75th percentile of 2016 market rates as of January 2018.
- \$19 million for emergency child care vouchers for foster children, with a commitment for \$31 million in ongoing annual funding in subsequent years.
- \$7.9 million to add 2,959 full-day slots in the state-funded preschool program starting in March 2018.
- \$50 million to increase provider payment rates for the After School and Education Safety Program.
- \$1.8 million for the San Gabriel YMCA to build a child care facility for disadvantaged and homeless youth.

In addition, Governor Brown signed legislation specifying that low-income parents can qualify for child care assistance while enrolled in English as a Second Language or high school equivalency courses. The governor also signed legislation that prohibits state-funded preschool programs from expelling a child because of the child's behavior unless the program has provided behavioral supports and taken other steps to maintain the child's enrollment, has determined that the child's continued enrollment would present a continued serious safety threat to the child or other children, and has referred the parents to other appropriate placements for their child.

• **Colorado** increased funding for the child care assistance program by \$2.5 million and increased funding for the Healthy Steps for Young Children home visiting program by \$572,000.¹¹ The state also enacted legislation that allows family child care providers caring for up to four unrelated children to be exempt from regulation; previously, only providers caring for one child or for two or more siblings from the same family were exempt from regulation.¹²

The state extended a refundable child care expenses tax credit that was first adopted in 2014 and was scheduled to expire after tax year 2016; it is now available through tax year 2019. This refundable tax credit helps low-income families who have little or no federal tax liability and who were therefore not previously able to take advantage of the state child care expenses tax credit (which is based on the nonrefundable federal child and dependent care tax credit). Families must have a federal adjusted gross income of less than \$25,000 to qualify for the refundable tax credit and can receive a credit equal to 25 percent of their child care expenses, with a maximum amount of \$500 for one dependent or \$1,000 for two or more dependents. The legislature appropriated approximately \$6 million per year, on average, through the sunset period for this tax credit.¹³

- **Connecticut** stopped providing child care assistance to new applicants in late 2016, but it reopened the program and began serving families on the waiting list—which had grown to 5,769 families—in November 2017.¹⁴ However, Governor Dannel Malloy, who was mandated by the legislature to make a total of \$880 million in cuts as part of the FY 2018-19 budget, reduced funding for some early childhood services—for example, state Head Start funding was cut by \$103,740.¹⁵
- The District of Columbia provided \$15 million in one-time funds for a newly established Child Care Quality Access Fund; \$2 million of this funding will be used to increase the number of subsidized slots, \$11 million will be used to support the creation



of non-subsidized child care slots, and the remaining \$2 million will be used for quality improvement grants and renovation of District-owned buildings to lease as child care centers. The District also increased the budget of the Office of the State Superintendent of Education by \$4.5 million to support increased payment rates for child care providers serving families receiving child care assistance. In addition, the City Council approved legislation and directed \$150,000 to conduct a needs evaluation of child care provided during non-traditional hours (hours outside of 7 am to 6 pm on weekdays).¹⁶

- Florida increased funding for the child care assistance program by \$25 million to reduce the number of children and families on the program's waiting list. The state also increased funding for Early Steps, which provides early intervention services for infants and toddlers (under Part C of the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act), by \$5 million. However, the state cut funding for T.E.A.C.H., which provides scholarships for child care workers to attend school and earn a degree or credentials in early education and then provides bonuses to those who complete their educational program, by \$7 million. In addition, the state reduced funding for Help Me Grow—a statewide system that helps to identify developmental and/or behavioral concerns in a child's first eight years of life and link children and their families to services and supports—by \$600,000. Funding for Healthy Start (which provides prenatal support) and the Nurse-Family Partnership program (which provides home visiting) was reduced by a total of \$1.4 million as well.⁷⁷
- **Georgia's** final budget increased the appropriation for the state prekindergarten program, which is supported by lottery funding, from \$358 million to \$365 million; this increase will be used to support merit-based pay for teachers and teacher recruitment and retention initiatives while allowing the program's 84,000 slots to be maintained. Yet, per-student funding for the prekindergarten program is still approximately 11 percent below the 2009 inflation-adjusted level. The state also increased funding for its child care assistance program by \$5.5 million to support higher (tiered) payment rates for child care providers meeting higher quality standards. However, since August 2016, intake for the child care assistance program has remained frozen for all families except those in certain priority groups.
- **Hawaii** expanded funding for prekindergarten to support five new preschool classrooms in the 2018-19 school year. The state also provided \$300,000 in new funding for family-child interaction programs such as Tutu and Me and Keiki Steps, which work with low-income families to support children's school readiness.²²
- Illinois enacted its first full-year, fully-funded state budget since FY 2014 and provided significant funding increases for early care and education programs,²³ including:
- \$77 million in additional funding for the child care assistance program above the expected FY 2017 expenditure level,²⁴ bringing the FY 2018 appropriation included in the state budget to \$476.8 million.²⁵ This additional funding allowed the state to increase the income limit to qualify for child care assistance from 162 percent of poverty back to the level it had been prior to July 2015, 185 percent of poverty, as of October 2017²⁶ and to restore eligibility for families enrolled in non-TANF education and training programs (as discussed below).²⁷ However, Governor Bruce Rauner's administration made an across-the-board cut to programs and services, which included scaling back the total appropriation for child care assistance by \$59.4 million from the initial level in the FY 2018 state budget.²⁸
- \$50 million in additional funding for the Early Childhood Block Grant, which supports preschool programs and services for infants and toddlers, bringing total funding to a new high of \$443.7 million.²⁹
- \$4 million in additional funding for early intervention services beyond the expected FY 2017 expenditure level, bringing total funding to \$96.7 million.³⁰
- Funding levels for home visiting programs—\$10 million for Healthy Families and \$6.87 million for Parents Too Soon—that return them to their FY 2014 levels.³¹

In addition, the state enacted legislation once again allowing families not receiving TANF to qualify for child care assistance while participating in education and training activities; the Rauner administration had adopted emergency rules in 2015 making these families ineligible for child care assistance.³² The state also approved legislation prohibiting preschool education and early childhood programs funded by the State Board of Education, as well as all licensed child care homes and centers, from expelling children.³³ The legislation requires early childhood programs to respond to a child's challenging behaviors with a series of steps, including remediation and intervention plans, consultation with parents, and referral for services; a child can be transitioned to a new setting if it is necessary for the well-being of the child, other students, or staff, but only after these steps have been exhausted.³⁴

- Indiana's legislature passed, and Governor Eric Holcomb signed, a measure expanding the state's On My Way Pre-K program from five counties to 20, and the state budget increased funding for the program by \$10 million, to \$22 million.³⁵ The program serves families with incomes up to 185 percent of poverty in the original five counties, and up to 127 percent of poverty in the 15 expansion counties.³⁶
- **Iowa** budgeted an additional \$7.6 million for child care assistance. However, the legislature failed to advance three bills that would have increased the income limit to qualify for child care assistance from 145 percent of poverty³⁷ to 185 percent of poverty and that would have raised payment rates for child care providers serving families receiving child care assistance.³⁸
- Kansas's legislature, overriding Governor Sam Brownback's veto, approved a tax reform package that rolled back massive tax cuts passed in 2012³⁹—tax cuts that had led to a drastic reduction in state revenues available to support education and other crucial state programs. The tax reform package enacted in 2017 restored credits and deductions for families, including the state Child and Dependent Care Credit, as well.⁴⁰ The legislature also rejected the governor's proposal to securitize (sell off) the tobacco-settlement revenue that supports the state's Children's Initiatives Fund (CIF); instead, the CIF will continue to provide the same funding for early childhood programs as in 2017.⁴¹ The Healthy Families home visiting program, which receives some of its funding from CIF, will receive an additional \$3 million in TANF funding annually.⁴² In addition, when tobacco-settlement revenues exceeded the expected amount by \$4 million, the legislature ensured that this funding remained in the Kansas Endowment for Youth (KEY) Fund, rejecting the governor's proposal to use the funding for other purposes.⁴³ In another positive step, the legislature adopted a new school funding formula that fully funds all-day kindergarten and increases preschool funding for at-risk children.⁴⁴
- Louisiana's FY 2018 budget included an additional \$5 million for School Readiness Tax Credits, ⁴⁵ a package of tax incentives for parents, child care programs, child care teachers and directors, and businesses to encourage the provision and use of higher-quality child care. ⁴⁶ The legislature also turned back five bills that would have reduced or eliminated these tax credits. ⁴⁷ However, as a result of a 2 percent across-the-board cut to the state budget, funding for LA4, the state's largest prekindergarten program, was reduced from \$75.5 million to \$74 million, and funding for another state prekindergarten program, the Nonpublic School Early Childhood Development program, was reduced from \$6.6 million to \$6.4 million. ⁴⁸ In addition, the state began placing families applying for child care assistance on the waiting list as of July 1, 2017. ⁴⁹
- Maine's Department of Health and Human Services made significant changes to its family child care regulations, weakening health and safety protections, through an emergency rule that went into effect September 20, 2017. Legislators will have an opportunity to review the rule and reverse it during the next legislative session. The revised regulations eliminate the right of parents to visit and observe their family child care program any time during the hours of operation and be informed of licensing deficiencies found by state inspectors; allows higher child-staff ratios than previously permitted; removes language on the rights of children in family child care; permits family child care providers to be employed without first receiving CPR and first aid training; and removes language regarding children with disabilities.⁵⁰



Separately, the state changed the school funding formula to allow school districts to immediately receive state funding for new publicly funded preschool classrooms; prior to this change, school districts had to initially fund new classrooms using local funds.⁵¹ The legislature also protected \$1.8 million in state Head Start funding, rejecting Governor Paul LePage's proposal to cut Head Start funding by \$1.2 million and continuing to provide another \$575,000 that had originally been a one-time expenditure.⁵² In addition, the Department of Health and Human Services increased payment rates for family child care providers serving families receiving child care assistance from the 50th percentile to the 75th percentile of 2015 market rates.⁵³

- Maryland enacted legislation that prohibits children enrolled in public prekindergarten, kindergarten, first grade, or second grade from being suspended or expelled from school (with certain exceptions for an expulsion required by federal law or a suspension for a limited number of days under certain circumstances). The legislation outlines the intervention and support that must be provided to students in those grades who are suspended or at risk of suspension.⁵⁴
- Massachusetts spent \$38.5 million to increase payment rates for child care providers serving families receiving child care assistance; this amount included \$15 million in funds reserved for this purpose in the FY 2018 budget as well as additional unspent child care funds. With this funding, the state increased provider payment rates by 6 percent effective July 2017, and announced an additional 2 percent increase in October 2017. Overall, the FY 2018 budget for early care and education increased slightly, to \$558.87 million. The legislature also protected funding for several early care and education programs by overriding reductions that had been made by Governor Charlie Baker using his line-item veto, including \$1 million for Reach Out and Read; \$1.25 million for early childhood mental health services; \$200,000 for preschool planning grants; \$100,000 for the Parent-Child Home Program; and \$100,000 for an early education workforce study.
- **Michigan** Governor Rick Snyder signed a budget for FY 2018 that provided more than \$39 million in new child care spending. This new funding included:
 - \$24 million to increase payment rates for child care providers serving families receiving child care assistance.
 - \$5.5 million to increase the income limit to qualify for child care assistance from 125 percent of poverty to 130 percent of poverty.
 - \$7.1 million to support comprehensive fingerprinting and background checks of all child care providers and staff as required under the federal law reauthorizing the Child Care and Development Block Grant (and \$800,000 for staffing to complete the background checks in 2018).
 - \$1.4 million for oversight of license-exempt family, friend, and neighbor care.
 - \$1.5 million for the state's Department of Health and Human Services to make technological upgrades necessary to implement the payment rate increase and update the agency's system.
 - \$1 million for T.E.A.C.H. scholarships to help child care providers attain the educational credentials required for higher ratings in the state's quality rating and improvement system.⁵⁹
- Minnesota's legislature passed and Governor Mark Dayton signed an FY 2018-19 budget that provided \$18.6 million to allow families receiving child care assistance to enroll continuously for a full 12 months, as required by the federal law reauthorizing the Child Care and Development Block Grant. The legislature approved \$519,000 in new funding for community grants to expand the supply of high-quality child care as well. However, the budget also reduced state funding for child care assistance, with \$15 million in savings through "program integrity" changes (such as limiting payments when a child has multiple providers) and a one-time use of \$18 million in federal child care funds.⁶⁰

The budget provided \$20 million in new funding for Early Learning Scholarships; gave priority for scholarships to children who have experienced homelessness, are in foster care, are in need of protective services, or have a parent under age 21 pursuing a diploma or GED; began allowing scholarships—which had been limited to three- and four-year-olds and their younger siblings—for children birth through age two who are eligible under one of the four priorities; and delayed a



requirement for providers accepting scholarships to have a three- or four-star quality rating to 2020. The budget provided \$50 million for School Readiness Plus, a new prekindergarten program that prioritizes low-income students, as well. In addition, the budget increased funding for Nurse Home Visiting by \$614,000 and provided \$12 million for targeted home visiting for pregnant and parenting teens, nearly \$3 million for Early Childhood Family Education, and slightly more than \$1 million for the Parent-Child Home Program.⁶¹

The state increased its income eligibility limit for its Child and Dependent Care Tax Credit from slightly more than \$39,000 to \$62,000 for families with one dependent and to \$74,000 for families with two or more dependents. In addition, the maximum credit will increase from \$720 to \$1,050 for families with one dependent, and from \$1,440 to \$2,100 for families with two or more dependents. 62

- Montana provided \$6 million in funding over the biennium (July 1, 2017-June 30, 2019) for a new pilot prekindergarten program. Public schools, private schools, Head Start programs, child care centers, community-based programs, military programs, and tribal programs were eligible to apply for this funding. The state awarded prekindergarten funding to 17 grantees, which will serve a total of 285 four- and five-year old children. However, due to a significant shortfall in the biennium budget at the end of 2017, the governor made cuts to many state agencies and programs, including \$1.78 million in cuts over the biennium for early care and education services. Among these cuts were a reduction in funding for the state's quality rating and improvement system (which will result in the elimination of free training for licensed providers not participating in the quality rating and improvement system, a 10 percent reduction in quality improvement incentives for providers, the elimination of grant awards, and less frequent assessments); the elimination of most professional development incentive awards for child care providers; the elimination of mini-grants to child care providers not participating in the quality rating and improvement system; a 22 percent cut in a contract for statewide distance learning offered to providers (which will be partially offset by fees paid by providers for courses that were previously offered for free); and a reduction in the contract to update and maintain the software for managing child care licensing and the child care assistance program.
- Nebraska's legislature largely protected early care and education funding from cuts, despite a gap in the 2016-17 state budget as a result of revenues being \$276 million lower than projected and a \$1.2 billion projected shortfall for the 2017-19 biennial budget. The only cut to early care and education funding was a reduction of approximately \$200,000 for the state's preschool grants, and there was a small increase in funding for coaching for child care providers under the state's quality rating and improvement system. The legislature considered a bill that would have frozen payment rates for child care providers at existing levels (the 60th percentile of 2015 market rates), rather than continuing with the state's biennial adjustment based on the updated market rate survey; however, the legislation ultimately passed by the legislature and signed by Governor Pete Ricketts was amended to ensure that payment rates do not fall below the 50th percentile of updated market rates in FY 2017-18, or below the 60th percentile of updated market rates in FY 2018-19.
- Nevada increased child care funding over the two-year budget cycle (FY 2018 and FY 2019) by \$34.1 million (\$8.3 million of which was TANF funding and the remainder of which was unspecified federal funding)⁷¹ to provide child care assistance for an additional 1,800 children each year and to support increased payment rates for child care providers with higher star ratings in the state's quality rating and improvement system.⁷² The state provided an additional \$1.1 million in funding to help enable child care providers on the waiting list for entry into the quality rating and improvement system to begin participating.⁷³ In addition, the state enacted legislation creating a new category for child care providers serving fewer than five children ("small child care establishments"); allowing small child care establishments the option to register with the state; requiring operators, employees, and certain adult residents of registered small child care establishments to undergo criminal background checks at least once every five years; authorizing the Division of Public and Behavioral Health of the Department of Health and Human Services to inspect a small child care establishment—whether registered or not—to secure compliance with or prevent a violation of legal requirements; and authorizing the Division to collect from a child care facility or small child care establishment the costs related to the violation or any necessary inspection or investigation.⁷⁴ The state also enacted legislation increasing the number of hours of training that must be completed each year by employees of child care facilities with five to 12 children.⁷⁵



- New Hampshire's FY 2018 budget, approved by the legislature and Governor Chris Sununu, increased funding for the child care assistance program by \$15 million to help cover the additional costs of complying with new federal requirements under the Child Care and Development Block Grant reauthorization law.⁷⁶ The state also enacted legislation providing an additional \$1,100 per full-day kindergarten student starting in 2019, with further increases in subsequent years based on the proceeds generated by the state's newly legalized lottery; however, the funding increase falls short of providing full funding for full-day kindergarten.⁷⁷
- New Jersey's FY 2018 budget, approved by the legislature and signed by Governor Chris Christie in July 2017, provided an additional \$25 million for the state prekindergarten program so that 2,000 more children could participate. However, in October, the governor diverted \$5.6 million of those preschool expansion funds to pay for state efforts to address the opioid epidemic. In December 2017, state's Department of Human Services announced that \$15 million in new funding would be used to raise payment rates for child care centers serving families receiving child care assistance. In 2018, the state will increase payment rates for centers by 1 percent to 4 percent, depending on the age of the child, and will begin paying an additional 4 percent to 24 percent above the base rate to centers that have a three-star rating or higher in the state's quality rating and improvement system. This is the first time child care centers will receive a rate increase since 2008.
- New York's final FY 2017-18 budget cut funding for the child care assistance program by \$7 million, from \$806 million to \$799 million. This cut will cause an estimated 900 low-income families (families with incomes below 200 percent of poverty) to lose child care assistance. In addition, the budget reduced funding for a program that serves families slightly above the regular income limit for the child care assistance program (families with incomes between 200 and 275 percent of poverty) by \$424,000. Meanwhile, the state increased the amount of the state's child and dependent care tax credit that can be received by families with incomes between \$50,000 and \$100,000, but this expansion did not apply to lower-income families—those families affected by the cuts to the child care assistance program. The child and dependent care tax credit was also revised to increase the maximum expenses that can be claimed by families with more than two children or dependents in care.⁸¹

The state maintained existing funding for its prekindergarten program; provided \$5 million in new funding for full-day prekindergarten for three- and four-year-olds in high-need districts, with priority for those districts without state-funded prekindergarten; and re-appropriated \$11 million in unspent funding that had been allocated in 2016 for prekindergarten for three-year-olds. In addition, the budget provided \$35 million to establish the Empire State After-School program; this funding will be available to school districts and cities participating in the Empire State Poverty Reduction Initiative and counties or school districts with more than 30 percent or with 5,000 to 20,000 of their children living in poverty. However, funding for Advantage After School was reduced by \$2.5 million, to \$19.755 million. The budget also cut funding for the Nurse-Family Partnership home visiting program by \$75,000, to \$3.425 million, and maintained funding for the New York Healthy Families home visiting program at \$23.288 million.

• North Carolina's final biennial budget allocated \$13 million in federal funding in FY 2017-18 and \$17 million in FY 2018-19 to increase its tiered payment rates for some categories of child care providers serving families receiving child care assistance as of October 2017.83 Payment rates were increased for providers with ratings of three stars or higher in the state's quality rating and improvement system (which has five star levels) serving children birth through age two in tier three counties and for providers with ratings of three stars or higher serving school-age children in tier one and tier two counties.84 The budget also included an additional \$9 million in FY 2017-18 and \$18.3 million in FY 2018-19 to expand the state prekindergarten program (with \$6 million in FY 2017-19 and \$12.2 million in FY 2018-19 coming from the TANF block grant).85 The additional funding will allow an estimated 1,725 more children in FY 2017-18 and 3,525 more children in FY 2018-19 to participate in the program.86 The budget provided \$3.5 million in FY 2017-18 and \$7 million in FY 2018-19 to Smart Start to fully implement Dolly Parton's Imagination Library statewide as well.87 In addition, the budget increased funding for the Nurse-Family Partnership home visiting program by \$2 million in each year of the biennium.88

- **Oklahoma,** which made significant funding cuts to most agencies following a large drop in state revenues, reduced funding for child care assistance by \$4 million.⁸⁹ Following this funding cut, the state had expected it would need to implement a freeze on enrollment in the child care assistance program,⁹⁰ but as of December 2017, the state had not yet instituted such a freeze.⁹¹ The state also reduced funding for the Oklahoma Partnership for School Readiness/Smart Start Oklahoma by 45 percent.⁹² An additional \$2.5 million was directed to the Early Childhood Initiative, which supports programs for early learning, struggling readers, and new educators.⁹³
- Oregon provided \$11.3 million less in state general funds for the child care assistance program in the 2017-19 budget than in the 2015-17 budget (which had added \$45 million in state general funds for child care). As a result, the state began placing families applying for child care assistance on a waiting list as of October 2017. Funding was also reduced by \$2 million (11 percent) for Early Learning Hubs, which operate in 16 regions of the state to coordinate early learning services and family supports, and by \$400,000 (4 percent) for the Early Learning Kindergarten Readiness Partnership and Innovation Fund, which supports models for aligning early learning and K-12 education. However, despite a \$1.8 billion state budget deficit, there were no cuts to state funding for Early Head Start, Oregon Head Start Prekindergarten, or Preschool Promise, and funding for early intervention and early childhood special education was increased by \$6 million.
- Pennsylvania's FY 2017-18 budget restored \$20 million in funding for the child care services appropriation (which supports child care assistance for low-income families and child care quality improvement initiatives) that had been cut in the FY 2016-17 budget, bringing total funding back to \$155.7 million. State funding for child care assistance for families receiving or transitioning from TANF or receiving Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP) benefits was reduced by \$12.7 million, to \$139.9 million, but prior year funding and increased federal support will be used to make up the difference so that no children will lose child care assistance as a result of the cut. Funding for the state prekindergarten program, Pre-K Counts, was increased by \$25 million, to \$172.3 million, and state funding for Head Start was increased by \$5 million, to \$54.2 million. In addition, the budget included a \$4.8 million increase in state funding for a new home visiting initiative within the existing Community-Based Family Centers line item, while maintaining funding for the Parents As Teachers model as well as the nearly \$12 million appropriation for the Nurse-Family Partnerships home visiting program. The state also provided an additional \$19 million in funding for early intervention services for children under age three and children ages three to five, bringing total state funding to \$400.4 million.
- Rhode Island's final FY 2018 budget increased funding for the state prekindergarten program by \$1.1 million, to a total of \$6.2 million in state funding. The budget also increased state funding for Head Start by \$390,000, to a total of \$1.2 million in state funding. However, the budget did not include \$1 million proposed by Governor Gina Raimondo to support payment rate enhancements for child care providers serving infants and toddlers and meeting higher quality standards. The state made permanent a policy—initially put into effect in 2013 as a pilot program—that allows families already receiving child care assistance whose incomes exceed the initial eligibility limit of 180 percent of poverty to remain eligible for assistance up to an income of 225 percent of poverty. In addition, the state amended its home visiting legislation to require the state's Department of Health to produce an annual estimate of the number of children born to families with significant risk factors and to provide a funding plan to gradually expand home visiting programs to all vulnerable families.⁹⁹
- Texas enacted legislation to prohibit out-of-school suspensions for students in prekindergarten through second grade, except in limited situations (such as if a student brings a weapon or drugs to school) and to encourage supports for teachers and students instead of suspensions. In addition, the state expanded eligibility for the state's prekindergarten program to children of fallen or seriously injured first responders. The legislature also approved legislation to create a teacher certification covering early childhood through third grade as an alternative to the existing certification covering early childhood through sixth grade. However, the state eliminated funding for a high-quality prekindergarten grant program that was established in 2015 and that provided \$118 million to school districts in 2016-17. Despite eliminating this funding, the state is still requiring all districts to meet the grant program's high-quality standards for prekindergarten using their existing resources.¹⁰⁰



- **Vermont's** FY 2018 budget provided an additional \$2.5 million for child care. This increase included \$2.2 million for a new grant program for providers participating in the state's quality rating and improvement system, focusing on those providers caring for infants and toddlers and having a high percentage of their enrolled children receiving child care assistance. The increase also included \$300,000 to allow the state's income eligibility limit for child care assistance, and the income brackets for determining copayment levels, to be adjusted for the 2017 federal poverty level (so that a family does not lose eligibility for assistance or have its copayment increased simply because the family's income keeps pace with inflation).¹⁰¹
- Washington provided an additional \$37.8 million for its state prekindergarten program, which will support 1,800 new (mostly full-day) slots, including 800 in the first year and 1,000 in the second year, and a 6 percent increase in per-child funding. The state also provided \$21 million to support a 6 percent increase in base payment rates for child care centers serving families receiving child care assistance, and \$15.1 million to support provisions of a collective bargaining agreement for family child care providers, including a 2 percent increase in base payment rates for licensed family child care providers, an increase in payment rates for license-exempt family child care providers, improved health care benefits, needs-based grants, and professional development funds. However, in a step that could affect families' access to child care assistance, the state began developing rules that will require parents applying for assistance to provide the name of the noncustodial parent unless there is good cause not to do so. In addition, the state reduced funding for its quality rating and improvement system, Early Achievers, by \$12 million.¹⁰²

The state established and provided \$82 million in start-up funding for a new paid family and medical leave insurance program that will provide benefits beginning January 1, 2020. Under this program, eligible workers will be able to receive up to 12 weeks of paid leave following the birth of a child or placement of a child who is under the age of 18, or when the worker or the worker's family member has a serious health condition, or in the case of certain military assignments. Employees are eligible for family and medical leave benefits after working for at least 820 hours during the qualifying period. Employees receive a percentage of their average weekly wages, with a maximum weekly benefit amount of \$1,000 (adjusted annually) and a minimum weekly benefit of \$100 per week (unless the employee's average wage at the time of the leave is less than \$100 per week). The benefit will be funded by a premium paid by employers and employees, with an initial premium rate of 0.4 percent of wages beginning on January 1, 2019; employers may deduct from their employees' wages 100 percent of the premiums due for the family leave and up to 45 percent of the premiums due for the medical leave portion.¹⁰³

• Wisconsin's final FY 2017-19 budget provided \$289.2 million for child care assistance in 2017-18, an increase of \$8.5 million over the 2016-17 funding level, and \$310.4 million in 2018-19, an increase of \$29.6 million over the 2016-17 funding level. The additional funding will be used to allow families receiving child care assistance to continue receiving it for a full 12 months and to allow families to remain eligible with incomes above the initial eligibility cutoff of 200 percent of poverty. However, the state implemented a new policy requiring families to demonstrate they have less than \$25,000 in savings, excluding retirement accounts and the value of a car or house, in order to qualify for child care assistance. The state increased funding for child care quality improvement by just \$200,000 (1 percent), leaving few resources for raising provider payment rates, expanding professional development, or supporting new quality initiatives. The budget increased funding for the Family Foundations Home Visiting program by \$3.9 million in each year of the biennium.¹⁰⁴

- 1 Alabama School Readiness Alliance, "Alabama Legislature Approves \$13 Million Expansion of First Class Pre-K Program," Pre-K Post, May 24, 2017, available at https://www.votervoice.net/iframes/ASRA/newsletters/26055.
- 2 Voices for Alabama's Children, Policy Counts: 2017 Legislative Report (2017), 6-7, available at http://alavoices.org/advocate/.
- 3 Ounce of Prevention Fund, State Policy Update: October 2017, 6, available at https://www.theounce.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/State-Policy-Update-October-2017.pdf.
- 4 Arizona Department of Education, Early Literacy Grant (ELG) Frequently Asked Questions (Updated September 14, 2017), available at http://www.azed.gov/standards-practices/early-literacy-grant/.
- 5 Office of Governor Doug Ducey, State of Arizona Executive Budget Fiscal Year 2018: Summary (January 2017), 9, available at https://azgovernor.gov/sites/default/files/governor/documents/executivebudget-summary.pdf.
- 6 Children's Action Alliance, Who's for Kids and Who's Just Kidding? A Legislative Report Card: June 2017, 7, available at http://azchildren.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/06/2017-06-07-Whos-for-Kids-2017-FINAL.pdf.
- 7 Arizona House Bill 2372 (2017), available at https://www.azleg.gov/legtext/53leg/1R/laws/0323.htm.
- 8 Child Care Law Center, "Analysis of Child Care Provisions in the California State Budget for Fiscal Year 2017-2018," July 27, 2017, available at http://childcarelaw.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/07/Child-Care-Law-Center-Analysis-of-Child-Care-Provisions-in-the-California-State-2017-18-Budget-FINAL.pdf.
- 9 California Assembly Bill 273 (2017), available at https://examble.ca.gov/faces/billTextClient.xhtml?bill_id=201720180AB273; Priska Neely, "A Barrier Removed for Low-Income Parents Seeking Education," Southern California Public Radio, October 16, 2017, available at https://www.scpr.org/news/2017/10/16/76641/a-barrier-removed-for-low-income-parents-seeking-e/.
- 10 California Assembly Bill 752 (2017), available at http://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billCompareClient.xhtml?bill_id=201720180AB752; Priska Neely, "Preschool Expulsion: The Surprising Problem this Bill Aims to Prevent," Southern California Public Radio, September 25, 2017, available at https://www.scpr.org/news/2017/09/25/75920/preschool-expulsion-the-surprising-problem-this-bi/.
- 11 Colorado Children's Campaign, "Legislative Impacts 2017," June 25, 2017, available at https://www.coloradokids.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/10/2017-Leg.-Impacts-proof.pdf.
- 12 Colorado Senate Bill 17-110 (2017), available at https://leg.colorado.gov/sites/default/files/documents/2017A/bills/2017a_110_signed.pdf; Christopher N. Osher, "Child-Care Providers Caring for Four Unrelated Children Would Be Freed from Licensing Requirements, Under Legislation Headed to the Governor," Denver Post, March 14, 2017, available at http://www.denverpost.com/2017/03/14/child-care-providers-colorado-rules/.
- 13 Colorado Legislative Council Staff, HB17-1002 Final Fiscal Note, July 25, 2017, available at https://leg.colorado.gov/sites/default/files/documents/2017A/bills/fn/2017a_hb1002_f2.pdf; Email from Bill Jaeger, Vice President, Early Childhood Initiatives, Colorado Children's Campaign, to Karen Schulman, National Women's Law Center, January 5, 2018.
- 14 Connecticut Office of Early Childhood, "Gov. Malloy Announces Families on Care 4 Kids Wait List Can Now Apply for Child Care Support," November 8, 2017, available at http://www.ctcare4kids.com/wp-content/uploads/2017/11/110817-Care-4-Kids.pdf; Josh Kovner, "Childcare Restored to Thousands of Working Families," Hartford Courant, November 10, 2017, available at http://www.courant.com/news/connecticut/hc-news-childcare-restored-for-working-parents-1110-story.html.
- 15 Connecticut Early Childhood Alliance, "Governor Makes Adjustments to Budget," Weekly News Blog, November 28, 2017, available at http://www.earlychildhoodalliance.com/weekly_news_november_28_2017.
- 16 Email from Adrienne Lloyd, Policy Analyst, DC Action for Children, to Karen Schulman, National Women's Law Center, January 19, 2018.
- 17 Ounce of Prevention Fund, State Policy Update: October 2017, 18.
- 18 Georgia Senate Budget and Evaluation Office, Conference Committee Substitute to House Bill 44 (2017), 84-85, available at http://www.house.ga.gov/budget/Documents/2018 FiscalYear/FY 2018 Bill Conf Cmte Version.pdf; Georgia House Budget and Research Office, "Fiscal Year 2018 State Budget: House Bill 44 Final Highlights," March 22, 2017, 3, available at http://www.house.ga.gov/budget/Documents/2017 Session/FY 18 CC Version Highlights Final.pdf.
- 19 Georgia Budget and Policy Institute, Georgia Budget Primer 2018 (2017), 24, available at https://gbpi.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/07/Georgia-Budget-Primer-2018-1.pdf.
- 20 Georgia Senate Budget and Evaluation Office, Conference Committee Substitute to House Bill 44, 83; Georgia House Budget and Research Office, "Fiscal Year 2018 State Budget: House Bill 44 Final Highlights," 3.
- 21 Georgia Department of Early Care and Learning, Childcare and Parent Services, Eligibility Requirements, Changes in CAPS Funding Based on Priority Group, available at http://www.caps.decal.ga.gov/en/EligibilityRequirements. Children and families that receive priority for child care assistance include families applying for, receiving, or transitioning from TANF, children with special needs, grandparents raising grandchildren, children with court-ordered supervision, children receiving protective services, children in Division of Family and Children Services custody, parents under age 18, homeless families, victims of domestic violence, families with children participating in the state-funded prekindergarten program, victims of state- or federally declared natural disasters, and families with incomes below 50 percent of poverty. Georgia Department of Early Care and Learning, Childcare and Parent Services, CAPS Policy Priority Groups (CAPS/00-7) (Effective October 1, 2016), available at http://www.caps.decal.ga.gov/assets/downloads/CAPS/07-CAPS Policy-Priority%20Groups.pdf.
- 22 Hawaii Children's Action Network, "Policy Results 2017," available at http://www.hawaii-can.org/2017_policy_results.
- 23 Ounce of Prevention Fund, Illinois Policy Action Center, Early Edition Newsletter: Summer 2017, 1, available at https://www.theounce.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/08/EarlyEditionSummer2017.pdf.
- 24 The estimated expenditure for FY 2017 was \$400 million; actual spending was \$322.5 million. Email from Choua Vue, Director of Policy and Community Engagement, Illinois Action for Children, to Karen Schulman, National Women's Law Center, January 10, 2018.
- 25 Ounce of Prevention Fund, Illinois Policy Action Center, Early Edition Newsletter: Summer 2017, 1.
- 26 Karen Schulman and Helen Blank, Persistent Gaps: State Child Care Assistance Policies 2017 (Washington, DC: National Women's Law Center, 2017), 16, available at https://nwlc.org/resources/persistent-gaps-state-child-care-assistance-policies-2017/; Karen Schulman and Helen Blank, Building Blocks: State Child Care Assistance Policies 2015 (Washington, DC: National Women's Law Center, 2015), 24, available at https://nwlc.org/resources/building-blocks-state-child-care-assistance-policies-2015/.
- 27 Email from Choua Vue to Karen Schulman, January 10, 2018.



- 28 Email from Choua Vue to Karen Schulman, January 10, 2018.
- 29 Ounce of Prevention Fund, Illinois Policy Action Center, Early Edition Newsletter: Summer 2017, 1.
- 30 Ounce of Prevention Fund, Illinois Policy Action Center, Early Edition Newsletter: Summer 2017, 1.
- 31 Ounce of Prevention Fund, Illinois Policy Action Center, Early Edition Newsletter: Summer 2017, 1.
- 32 Illinois House Bill 3213 (2017), available at http://www.ilga.gov/legislation/publicacts/100/PDF/100-0387.pdf; Ounce of Prevention Fund, State Policy Update: October 2017, 23.
- 33 ABC 7 Chicago, "Rauner Signs Bill Preventing Expulsion of Preschool, Early Childhood Program Students," August 14, 2017, available at http://abc7chicago.com/education/rauner-signs-bill-preventing-expulsion-in-preschool-early-childhood-programs-/2307628/.
- 34 Illinois House Bill 2663 (2017), available at http://www.ilga.gov/legislation/publicacts/100/PDF/100-0105.pdf.
- 35 Indiana House Enrolled Act 1001 (2017), available at https://iga.in.gov/legislative/2017/bills/house/1001; Indiana House Enrolled Act 1004 (2017), available at https://iga.in.gov/legislative/2017/bills/house/1004; Peter Balonon-Rosen, "What to Know About the Indiana Pre-K Bill Signed into Law," StateImpact Indiana, April 26, 2017, available at https://indianapublicmedia.org/stateimpact/2017/04/26/gov-holcomb-signs-indiana-prek-expansion-bill/. Funding for My Way Pre-K was increased from \$10 million in 2017 to \$20 million in 2018, and a separate \$2 million Early Education Matching Grant prekindergarten program was merged with the My Way Pre-K program, resulting in the \$22 million total.
- 36 Early Learning Indiana, On the Road to Pre-K Expansion: A Progress Report on Indiana's Roadmap for Pre-K Expansion (2017), 14, available at https://earlylearningin.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/ontheroadtoprekexpansion.pdf.
- 37 This is lowa's income limit to qualify for child care assistance for standard care; the income limit to qualify for child care assistance for special needs care is 200 percent of poverty. Persistent Gaps: State Child Care Assistance Policies 2017, 30.
- 38 Dave Stone, "8 Issues We Fought for in 2017," United Way of Central Iowa Blog, July 21, 2017, available at https://www.unitedwaydm.org/blog/2017-advocacy-scorecard.
- 39 Hunter Woodall, "Legislature Overrides Brownback's Veto of Bill that Rolls Back His 2012 Tax Cuts," Kansas City Star, June 7, 2017, available at http://www.kansascity.com/news/politics-government/article154691724.html.
- 40 Ounce of Prevention Fund, State Policy Update: October 2017, 29.
- 41 Ounce of Prevention Fund, State Policy Update: October 2017, 30.
- 42 Ounce of Prevention Fund, State Policy Update: October 2017, 30.
- 43 Ounce of Prevention Fund, State Policy Update: October 2017, 30.
- 44 Ounce of Prevention Fund, State Policy Update: October 2017, 30.
- 45 Ounce of Prevention Fund, State Policy Update: October 2017, 32.
- 46 Louisiana Policy Institute for Children, The New World of Early Learning in Louisiana: School Readiness Tax Credits, available at http://www.policyinstitutela.org/school-tax-credits; Nancy Duff Campbell, Joan Entmacher, Helen Blank, and Amy K. Matsui, Extra Credit: How Louisiana Is Improving Child Care (Washington, DC: National Women's Law Center, 2015), available at https://nwlc.org/resources/extra-credit-how-louisiana-improving-child-care/.
- 47 Email from Melanie Bronfin, Executive Director, Louisiana Policy Institute for Children, to Karen Schulman, National Women's Law Center, January 20, 2018.
- 48 Ounce of Prevention Fund, State Policy Update: October 2017, 32-33.
- 49 Louisiana Department of Education. "Louisiana to Establish Wait List for Child Care Assistance Program Starting July 1," June 19, 2017, available at https://www.louisianabelieves.com/newsroom/news-releases/2017/06/19/louisiana-to-establish-wait-list-for-child-care-assistance-program-starting-july-1. Families with parents participating in the TANF employment and training program, children participating in the Early Head Start-Child Care Partnership program, foster children, homeless families, and children with special needs are served without being placed on the waiting list.
- 50 Maine's Children Alliance, "Proposed Changes to Maine's Family Child Care Rules Go into Effect, Bypassing Legislative Review," Maine's Kids Voice, October 3, 2017, available at https://mainechildrensalliance.wordpress.com/2017/10/03/proposed-changes-to-maines-family-child-care-rules-go-into-effect-bypassing-legislative-review/; Matthew Stone, "Concerned Groups Force Maine Legislature to Scrutinize DHHS Child Care Rules," Bangor Daily News, July 19, 2017, available at http://bangordailynews.com/2017/07/19/mainefocus/concerned-groups-force-maine-legislature-to-scrutinize-dhhs-child-care-rules/.
- 51 Ounce of Prevention Fund, State Policy Update: October 2017, 35.
- 52 Ounce of Prevention Fund, State Policy Update: October 2017, 36.
- 53 Persistent Gaps: State Child Care Assistance Policies 2017, 45.
- 54 Maryland House Bill 425 (2017), available at http://mgaleg.maryland.gov/2017RS/chapters_noln/Ch_844_hb0425E.pdf; Department of Legislative Services, Maryland General Assembly 2017 Session, Maryland House Bill 425, Fiscal and Policy Note (2017), available at http://mgaleg.maryland.gov/2017RS/fnotes/bil_0005/hb0425.pdf; Sean Johnson, "Public Education Is a Big Winner as the General Assembly Adjourns Sine Die!" MSEA Newsfeed, April 11, 2017, available at https://mseanewsfeed.com/public-education-is-a-big-winner-as-the-general-assembly-adjourns-sine-die-93b79de501f2.
- 55 Ounce of Prevention Fund, State Policy Update: October 2017, 38.
- 56 Alyssa Haywoode, "Additional 2 Percent Rate Increase for Early Education," Eye on Early Education, December 13, 2017, available at https://eyeonearlyeducation.com/2017/12/13/additional-2-percent-rate-increase-for-early-education/; Persistent Gaps: State Child Care Assistance Policies 2017, 18.
- 57 Ounce of Prevention Fund, State Policy Update: October 2017, 38.
- 58 Strategies for Children, "Fiscal Year 2018 State Budget: Governor Baker Signs FY18 Budget, with Vetoes," retrieved from http://www.strategiesforchildren.org/state_budget.html.
- 59 Michigan's Children, "State Legislature Finishes Budget, MIECHV Re-Authorization and Health Care Poised to Move in D.C.," Capitol Corner,



June 2017, available at http://www.michiganschildren.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/06/CAPITOL-CORNER_06.23.pdf; Michigan League for Public Policy, "Highlights of the 2018 State Budget," Budget Briefs, July 2017, available at http://www.mlpp.org/highlights-of-the-2018-state-budget.

- 60 Children's Defense Fund—Minnesota, 2017 State Legislative Wrap-Up, available at http://www.cdf-mn.org/policy-priorities/capitol-watch; Minnesota Department of Human Services, Federal and State Changes to the Child Care Assistance Program Overview (Bulletin No. 17-68-16), July 24, 2017, available at http://www.dhs.state.mn.us/main/groups/publications/documents/pub/dhs-295135.pdf.
- 61 Children's Defense Fund-Minnesota, 2017 State Legislative Wrap-Up.
- 62 Children's Defense Fund-Minnesota, 2017 State Legislative Wrap-Up.
- 63 Office of Governor Steve Bullock, "Governor Bullock Announces Preschool Opportunities in Communities Across Montana," July 28, 2017, available at http://governor.mt.gov/Newsroom/governor-bullock-announces-preschool-opportunities-in-communities-across-montana.
- 64 Montana Department of Public Health and Human Services, STARS Preschool, available at http://dphhs.mt.gov/hcsd/Childcare/starspreschool.
- 65 Office of Governor Steve Bullock, "Governor Bullock Announces Preschool Opportunities in Communities Across Montana."
- 66 Email from Kelly Rosenleaf, Executive Director, Child Care Resources, to Karen Schulman, National Women's Law Center, January 26, 2018.
- 67 Email from Patty Butler, Early Childhood Services Bureau Chief, Child Care and Development Fund State Administrator, to Karen Schulman, National Women's Law Center, January 31, 2018.
- 68 Ounce of Prevention Fund, State Policy Update: October 2017, 42.
- 69 Ounce of Prevention Fund, State Policy Update: October 2017, 42.
- 70 Nebraska Legislative Bill 335 (2017), available at https://nebraskalegislature.gov/FloorDocs/105/PDF/Slip/LB335.pdf; First Five Nebraska, 2017 Early Childhood Policy Highlights: 105th Nebraska Legislature, First Session (2017), 2, available at http://www.firstfivenebraska.org/uploads/2017_Legislative_Highlights_final_-_05-24-2017.pdf.
- 71 Email from Denise Tanata, Executive Director, Children's Advocacy Alliance, to Karen Schulman, National Women's Law Center, January 25, 2018.
- 72 Email from Denise Tanata to Karen Schulman, January 5, 2018.
- 73 Email from Denise Tanata to Karen Schulman, January 5, 2018.
- 74 Nevada Assembly Bill 346 (2017), available at https://www.leg.state.nv.us/Session/79th2017/Bills/AB/AB346_EN.pdf.
- 75 Nevada Senate Bill 189 (2017), available at https://www.leg.state.nv.us/Session/79th2017/Bills/SB/SB189_EN.pdf.
- 76 New Futures, "2017 End of Session Wrap Up," August 28, 2017, available at http://new-futures.org/17EndOfSessionWrapUp.
- 77 Holly Ramer, "Sununu Signs Full-Day Kindergarten Bill," Concord Monitor, July 12, 2017, available at http://www.concordmonitor.com/Gov-Sununu-to-sign-full-day-kindergarten-bill-11248157.
- 78 Cynthia Rice, "Setting the Record Straight on Preschool Expansion," Advocates for Children of New Jersey, November 10, 2017, available at https://acnj.org/blog-setting-the-record-straight-on-preschool-expansion/; Editorial, "Christie's Opioid Treatment Funding Plan Robs 'Peter,"," North Jersey, October 5, 2017, available at https://www.northjersey.com/story/opinion/editorials/2017/10/05/editorial-christies-opioid-treatment-funding-plan-robs-peter/737019001/.
- 79 New Jersey Department of Human Services, "Christie Administration Raises Pay Rates for Certain Child-Care Providers," December 18, 2017, available at http://www.nj.gov/humanservices/news/press/2017/approved/20171218.html.
- 80 Email from Cecilia Zalkind, Executive Director, Advocates for Children of New Jersey, to Alliance for Early Success Listserv, December 22, 2017.
- 81 Schuyler Center for Analysis and Advocacy, Last Look at the New York State 2017-18 Final Budget (2017), 4-6, available at http://www.scaany.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/12/Schuyler-Center-Last-Look-2017-18-Budget-FINAL.pdf.
- 82 Schuyler Center for Analysis and Advocacy, Last Look at the New York State 2017-18 Final Budget, 5.
- 83 North Carolina Early Childhood Foundation, Comparing Select Birth-through-Age-Eight Provisions in FY 2017-19 Biennium Governor, Senate, House and Conference Budget Proposals (2017), 2, available at http://buildthefoundation.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/06/Final-2017-Budget-Summary.pdf.
- 84 North Carolina ranks its 100 counties based on economic well-being and assigns them tier designations, with the 40 most distressed counties designated as tier one, the next 40 as tier two, and the 20 least distressed as tier three. The state had increased tiered payment rates for licensed child care providers serving children birth through age two, as well as children ages three to five, in tier one and tier two counties in 2016. Persistent Gaps: State Child Care Assistance Policies 2017, 46.
- 85 North Carolina Early Childhood Foundation, Comparing Select Birth-through-Age-Eight Provisions in FY 2017-19 Biennium Governor, Senate, House and Conference Budget Proposals, 1.
- 86 North Carolina Early Childhood Foundation, Comparing Select Birth-through-Age-Eight Provisions in FY 2017-19 Biennium Governor, Senate, House and Conference Budget Proposals, 1.
- 87 North Carolina Early Childhood Foundation, Comparing Select Birth-through-Age-Eight Provisions in FY 2017-19 Biennium Governor, Senate, House and Conference Budget Proposals, 7.
- 88 North Carolina Early Childhood Foundation, Comparing Select Birth-through-Age-Eight Provisions in FY 2017-19 Biennium Governor, Senate, House and Conference Budget Proposals, 7.
- 89 Ounce of Prevention Fund, State Policy Update: October 2017, 52.
- 90 Dale Denwalt, "Oklahoma DHS Cuts Lead to Reduced Foster Payouts, Senior Meals," The Oklahoman, July 11, 2017, available at http://newsok.com/article/5555922.
- 91 Email from Debra Andersen, Executive Director, Smart Start Oklahoma, to Karen Schulman, National Women's Law Center, December 22, 2017
- 92 Ounce of Prevention Fund, State Policy Update: October 2017, 52.



- 93 Ounce of Prevention Fund, State Policy Update: October 2017, 52.
- 94 Oregon Legislative Fiscal Office, 2017-19 Budget Highlights (September 2017), 62, available at https://www.oregonlegislature.gov/lfo/Documents/2017-19%20Budget%20Highlights.pdf.
- 95 Persistent Gaps: State Child Care Assistance Policies 2017, 17.
- 96 Ounce of Prevention Fund, State Policy Update: October 2017, 54.
- 97 Dana Hepper, "2017 Oregon Legislative Session Recap," Children's Institute, July 11, 2017, available at http://www.childinst.org/ci-updates/2017-oregon-legislative-session-recap.
- 98 Pennsylvania Child Care Association, "House and Senate Agree to Restore Funding to Child Care," State Policy and Budget Issues: Early Care and Education, July 1, 2017, available at https://www.pacca.org/state_policy_budget_issues.php. The House and Senate passed the budget in July and then Governor Tom Wolf allowed it to become law, but without his signature because the legislature had not yet agreed on a way to fund the budget. The legislature finally agreed to a revenue measure to fund the budget and the governor signed it in October. Office of Pennsylvania Governor Tom Wolf, "Governor Wolf Will Let Budget Become Law," (Press Release), July 10, 2017, available at https://www.governor.pa.gov/governor-wolf-will-let-budget-become-law/; David DeKok, "Pennsylvania Governor Signs Revenue Bills to Wrap Up Stalled Budget," Reuters, October 30, 2017, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-pennsylvania-budget/pennsylvania-governor-signs-revenue-bills-to-wrap-up-stalled-budget-idUSKBN1CZ2PN.
- 99 Rhode Island KIDS COUNT, Legislative Wrap-Up: 2017 Session of the Rhode Island General Assembly (2017), available at http://www.rikidscount.org/Portals/0/Uploads/Documents/Legislative/11.17%20-%20Legislative%20Wrap%20Up.pdf.
- 100Texans Care for Children, Review of Early Childhood Policy and the 2017 Legislative Session (2017), available at http://txchildren.org/early-childhood/.
- 101 Email from Matt Levin, Executive Director, Vermont Early Childhood Alliance, to Karen Schulman, National Women's Law Center, October 26, 2017.
- 102 Ounce of Prevention Fund, State Policy Update: October 2017, 62-63.
- 103 Washington State Employment Security Department, Paid Family and Medical Leave (PFML), available at https://esd.wa.gov/paid-family-medical-leave.
- 104 Dave Edie, "A Summary of the Final 2017-19 Budget for Early Care and Education," Wisconsin Budget Project, September 26, 2017, available at http://www.wisconsinbudgetproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/Final-early-care-and-education-budget-summary.pdf.